PGCE Secondary

School 1 Evaluation Report 2012-13
Response Rate

	Trainees
	Evaluations received
	Possible number of evaluations
	Percentage response rate

	Art & Design
	24
	26*
	92%

	D & T
	15
	16
	94%

	Drama
	15
	16
	94%

	Mathematics
	26
	29
	90%

	Music
	24
	27*
	89%

	Science
	13
	14
	93%

	Total
	117
	128
	91%


* numbers for Art and Design and Music include School Direct trainees
	Mentors
	Evaluations received
	Possible number of evaluations
	Percentage response rate

	PMs
	19
	60
	32%

	SMs
	15
	82
	18%


	1… the national priority: meeting the needs of pupils with Special Educational Needs
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	One Art and Design trainee considered that this matter had not been addressed and 23 trainees across all subjects considered that it had been addressed only to a limited extent.  As a national priority, it is vital that meeting the needs of pupils with SEN is addressed much more specifically.  Informal discussions between trainees and mentors about individual pupils need to make explicit reference to this issue.


	2… the national priority: meeting the needs of pupils with English as an additional language
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	This is a matter of great concern; over 25% of trainees (31) report no coverage of EAL, broadly agreed by mentors where over 20% report the same.  Comments suggest that there are few students with EAL or any students with EAL are proficient users of English.  Again, this must be addressed specifically and explicitly.


	3… the national priority of managing behaviour and discipline
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	One science trainee reported that this issue was not at all in training.  Three drama trainees and one D&T trainee reported that this was covered to a limited extent.  Otherwise, this has been addressed well.  It might need to be made more explicit during school-based training.


	4… the national priority of supporting early readers (including an understanding of systematic synthetic phonics) 
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	This is another matter that is a major cause for concern.  Where mentors report coverage in great detail this has been undertaken by a specialist member of staff in school such as the SENCo or the literacy co-ordinator.  Secondary school teachers and trainees need to have an understanding of systematic synthetic phonics so that introducing key subject vocabulary using a phonics approach can occur.  This will be increasingly meaningful to pupils.  The Partnership Committee will be working to develop explicit training in this area to address this deficit as a matter of urgency.


	5…discussions / meetings / INSET on a range of other whole school issues, possibly meeting other key members of staff
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	A total of four trainees reported that this was addressed to a limited extent but the reasons for this are not clear.  Otherwise, this has been very well covered.


	6…direct support with, and feedback on, the trainees’ planning and preparation (Units of Work & lesson plans)
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	There is some discrepancy between views of mentors and trainees on this.  It is likely that perceptions on the nature and effectiveness of “support” and “feedback” have a bearing on responses from trainees.  A discussion at the start of the placement where expectations and understandings are made clear would be helpful to resolve any misunderstandings.


	7…support with developing teaching and learning strategies to enable teaching of his/her specialist subject
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	Specific problems experienced by one science trainee appear to have been reflected in these data.  A further nine trainees considered that this was addressed to a limited extent which, again, might be based on different expectations.  Otherwise, this has been covered very well.


	8…support with responding to the individual needs of pupils being taught by the trainees including pupils with SEN, EAL and the G&T, including access to relevant pupil information 
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	This question relates to questions 1 and 2 above, where the professional mentors respond to the Whole School Issues training provided.  Here, subject mentors respond to the training provided in a teaching context.  A total of 23 trainees report that this has been addressed in training to no more than a limited extent.  However, over 80% of trainees report training in some depth or in great detail.  Given the early stage of training, this might be seen as a very positive response.  Differentiation is a feature of practice that might been seen in the best trainees in School 1 but should be expected more extensively in School 2.


	9…support in using assessment for learning strategies
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	Mentors consider this has been generally well covered but clearly some trainees doubt this, especially in drama.  This begs the question: are trainees aware of the range of AfL strategies and so recognise the support that has been?  Assessment is a major theme in School 2 but AfL should be covered in School 1 specifically and explicitly.


	10…discussion of trainees’ lesson evaluations, including teaching and assessment of the pupils’ learning
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	A total of eight trainees consider that this was not covered at all and a further 16 report limited coverage.  Mentors may (or may not) read trainees’ lesson evaluations, but the discussion is the crucial element as an assessment for learning tool to support trainees.


	11…addressing the national priority of communication and language development in subject teaching
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	This is a new area for evaluation and has links to question 4 above.  It is a specific requirement in the new Teachers’ Standards – S3c.  Overall, 68% of trainees report receiving school-based training in some depth or better and only 12% report no training at all.  There is work to do on this across the Partnership and actions being taken to address supporting early readers (Q4) are also expected to impact this area.


	12…regular target setting and formative feedback (using the BCU descriptors) of the trainees’ progress towards the Teachers’ Standards
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	School 1 saw the introduction of the new Teachers’ Standards and BCU’s formative feedback descriptors.  The process remains largely unchanged from previous years.  It is worrying that some art trainees (4) indicate no coverage of this area at all; this needs further investigation.  The most effective way of using the Standards and the formative feedback is as a tool for discussion and mentors are encouraged to continue to lead clearly focused discussion and feedback sessions, setting sharp and challenging targets based on the discussion.


Mentors' Feedback on School 1

Ways in which BCU tutors might improve practice

Professional Mentors
· As ever support and guidance has been excellent and much appreciated.

· The tutor was very proactive in supporting the school, including a face to face visit.

· Aim to try and meet professional mentors occasionally in addition to positive regular meetings with subject mentors, which happen very well 
· If a student is struggling it would be useful to have the University tutor visit more often until the student is back on track.  Some shared moderated observations with the SM would be useful.

· We had two very competent trainees in maths and science.  From my point of view there was limited contact with tutors.  In the past I have had more contact with art and drama tutors and this was invaluable as I learned the role.  Colleagues new to this role would have probably required more contact with tutors.

· More regular emails particularly confirming placements 
· Early contact when there are issues.  This eats up a lot of school time.

Subject Mentors
· Tutors are very good but could improve communication regularly between mentors and the university.

· Good support from university staff with regular visits.  Overall great support from Birmingham City University.

· Excellent links between the university and subject department.

· Overall joint observations discussions and evaluations of candidate’s progress were very productive and support by the University tutor was excellent.  One point for improvements could be to set the dates for observations a little earlier with more notice although this was only a minor issue.  It has been a pleasure working with the tutor and the University.

· Regular training and email updates on new policies such as feedback levelling words.

· Better communication in terms of when tutors are visiting.

· Communication - I need to know dates of when trainee is out or being observed.  This should come via the tutor and not the trainee as there was some confusion

Other helpful comments

Professional Mentors
· BCU is very supportive of trainees and our Academy.  We have employed several past students.

· I have always found the tutors at BCU very helpful and knowledgeable.  

· Trainees had been carefully chosen and proved to be very capable teachers.

· We already have strong links to the University with good communication in both directions 

· Birmingham City University have a very hands-on approach and are very supportive of the school.  All queries are dealt with in a prompt manner.  All trainees had been well prepared by Birmingham City University for the placement.

· The training and tutor support were once again up to expected high standards.

· We were delighted with the trainee’s progress.  He is a lovely individual, focused and motivated.  He was well prepared from his time at university and realistic about the career ahead of him.

· Placements work well since we as a school welcome students to be part of our staff.  Some find it difficult to do that, many really become a full part of the school both in and out of lessons.

· Trainees are very positive and talented as well as working with enthusiasm.  I encourage student teachers to be in charge of their classroom and politely direct teaching assistants.  One trainee's attempt at this was seen as a bit rude and bossy.  It may have been an over enthusiastic interpretation.  Please provide a pre-addressed envelope for return - look how long your address is.

· More information about training opportunities for professional mentors please.  Also more regular email communications to professional mentors please. 
· I agree with the subject mentor that being notified when observations by the University are due to take place would be an advantage.  I would then be able to arrange time to catch up with the University tutor.

· I did not have any correspondence until the Friday before the placement began.  Being new to the school I was not aware that students were starting.  

· Our school provides induction for new staff weekly.  The first placement for PGCE students start around half term so they miss the session on the issues listed.  We provide support and guidance when the trainee asks a particular question for example behaviour issues or low reading ages.

Subject Mentors
· The trainee was well prepared all relevant forms were in their folders and they were always punctual

· Good trainees with excellent subject knowledge and a good foundation.

· The pre-placement visit [serial days] is currently three days each week.  This means that students don't see all year groups they will be teaching.  One whole week (or two) would be more useful.

· There needs to be recognition that the tandem placement in the autumn term is not an equivalent workload of the solo placement.  Lessons taught might be similar but trainees require the same time on a one-to-one basis whether they are alone or with a partner.  I think that this wouldn't put schools off but would help them prepare for the reality of what is to come.
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